HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 12, 2022 - 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Ashley A. DiSesa, Alexander Meade and Jonathan Selig present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The agenda will be taken out of order as the Board will go into Executive Session then come back out to Public Session then go back into Executive Session.

With the above change, moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, July 12, 2022.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Officer David Acevich, Officer Patrick Donnelly & Officer Robert Gaynor 

Representatives Kathy LaNatra and Josh Cutler came in this evening to present the above Police Officers with citations from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts House of Representatives for their service to the town.   They recognized Officer David Acevich for his 13 years of service, Officer Patrick Donnelly for his 27 years of service and Officer Robert Gaynor for his 27 years of service.   

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	#118
	$    247,426.26

	Vendor Warrant
	#120
	$    220,380.31

	School Warrant
	#121
	$    400,118.98

	Vendor Warrant
	#1
	$ 1,760,843.16

	Payroll Warrant
	#2
	$      50,517.80

	Vendor Warrant
	#3
	$      47,843.71

	Withholding Warrant
	#4
	$      98,034.08

	Ambulance Commitment

6/20/22-6/26/22
	for
	$      19,594.24
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AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (printing of the 2020 & 2021 Town Reports)
	$   1,036.00

	Chubb (Police & Fire accident renewal policy)
	$ 40,689.00

	William August, Esq. (legal services/June 2022)
	$      350.00

	Massachusetts Municipal Association (ad/custodial worker/Bldg. Dept.)
	$        75.00

	CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/L. McCarthy)
	$       600.00

	Brooks & DeRensis P.C. (legal services/June 2022)
	$    3,695.58

	Brooks & DeRensis P.C. (legal services/June 2022)
	$       140.00

	Beth Israel Deaconess Plymouth (immunization) 
	$       375.00

	South Shore Health Express (physical)
	$       504.00


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#122 
	$ 97,798.43

	Vendor Warrant
	#5
	$ 68,928.66

	Ambulance Commitment

6/27/22-7/3/22
	
	$ 27,724.88

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#7
	$   5,160.00


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills: 
	MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (property, liability & work. comp.)
	$ 245,737.00

	Express Newspapers (FinCom secretary ad)
	$          54.00

	Community Paradigm Assoc., LLC (recruitment services Town Admin.)
	$   10,355.00


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Wil Corey - Reappointment - Memorial Day Committee
Corey said that he does not live in town therefore does not attend Town Meeting and has been organizing of the Memorial Day parade since becoming the Veterans Agent.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Wil Corey to the Memorial Day Committee.

Michael Mahoney - Reappointment - IT & Communications Committee

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Michael Mahoney to the IT & Communications Committee.
Cesar Calouro - Reappointment - IT & Communications Committee
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Cesar Calouro to the IT & Communications Committee.

Michael Bennett - Reappointment - IT & Communications Committee

Bennett has lived in town for 14 years, attends Town Meeting, has worked in IT for 14 years, has a broad idea with IT work and he knows the time commitment which is fine as he is retired.  
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Michael Bennett to the IT & Communications Committee.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Memo from Gardner/Rosenberg – Morse Brothers – Town Sonar Application to Ponds 

The memo stated that Morse Brothers must continue irrigating their crops therefore cannot consent to or waive any damages caused by the Sonar herbicide application to Monponsett Ponds that the Town plans to proceed with.  
Resignation from Darlene Regan – CoA Director

Ms. Regan was here this evening to rescind her resignation.  DiSesa was glad that she changed her mind as she has done wonders for the CoA.  She understands that it has been hard for everyone not having a Town Administrator.  

Selig said that she has lots of energy, is smart and knows her stuff, which is huge to the town.  It is great that that she is staying and will see the new CoA project move forward.  

Meade is impressed with her approach to the community as opposed to the brand of her title – her title does not dictate who she spends her time with.  

Resignation - Mike O’Brien – Finance Committee 
A letter will be sent to Mr. O’Brien thanking him for serving on the Finance Committee. 

Water Treatment Chemical Contracts
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Halifax Board of Water Commissioners & Borden & Remington Corp. and the contract between the Board of Water Commissioner and Univar Solutions USA Inc.  
Road Openings

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to approve road openings for 12, 15, 47, 48, 59, 60, 65, 66, 71, 77, 84, 90 and 98 Colby Drive to do gas maintenance. 
Fire Chief Search Update 
There has been a great response with twelve applicants submitting resumes/application.  They search committee is in the process of dwindling that number down.  They will choose a minimum of three and a maximum of five candidates.  The committee would like to bring them before the Board on July 26th.    

Selectman Assistant Switched to a Town Administrator Assistant

Selig has done some research with other towns and found that most towns have Town Administrator Assistants.  Halifax is one of the few towns in the area where the Selectmen have an Assistant, and the Town Administrator does not.  He thinks it  is a misappropriation of some of our resources and suggested that when they sit down to do the study on positions and job expectations, they need to look at the Selectmen Assistant being a TA Assistant and not a Selectman Assistant.  
DiSesa said it would have benefited the town if Seelig had an Assistant because the last nine months would not have been what it was on all the employees.  She further said it is not a good thing having one person control everything so if Seelig had an Assistant/Pam it would have been a better transition for all the employees.  Selig agreed and said this is something to consider as we look at the position.  He does not know if it involves a step increase or would be a lateral move and said it will probably be on Meade’s plate as he is on the Personnel Advisory Committee.  Meade said that this would be creating a position and DiSesa said it would have to go to Town Meeting in May should we not have a Special Town Meeting in the meantime.   
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The Town Clerk stated that it would be accepted more by the Town if it was done at the Annual Town Meeting.  Meade agreed and said this will give him and the Personnel Advisory Committee time to investigate and make recommendations and bring information back to the Board.  
Selig said should we have a STM they should consider putting it on there.  
Open Meeting Law/Public Meetings 

Calouro did not know if it was voted by the State Senate but as of July 15th an executive order will be in place to suspend the requirement of quorum for virtual meetings.  Virtual meetings will only be allowed if the BoS decides to continue with them.  A quorum of the Board has to be present at a visible location and a least the Chairman or Vice Chairmen must be present.  

Town Clerk Lawless said it passed the House and the Senate and then the made a Conference  Committee because there were some differences so they will know in a couple days if it has been approved.  

Selig received something from the MMA that there is House Bill that will mandate remote access.  Lawless said it will be a mandate that there will have to be something open to public participation for all Boards, Committees and Commissions.

DiSesa said there needs to be a plan as we have one IT person running a department who is not a department head being in charge of every Board and Committee Zoom Meets.  This is a little much considering the amount he is asked to do on top of the everyday problems. 
Calouro is asking to put a hiatus on it until they figure out an effective way for this to happen.

DiSesa asked if Boards and Committees could run their own and Calouro said yes and that he does not have to be here for the meetings.  All he has to do is set up ahead of time and training.
Selig said one of the reasons they are bring this up for the mandatory is for ADA situation where someone might not physically be able to get to a meeting.  

DiSesa said need to figure out a way to work effectively so that Boards are going to him or her getting phone calls saying that their meetings are being Zoomed and Calouro is not here.  
Lawless suggested asking other towns how they do it.  

DiSesa suggested taking this up at their next meeting and let the new TA work with Calouro and have them bring a solution to the BoS.  

Meade does not have a problem putting this on hiatus as long as there is a plan being developed because he does not want to be caught off guard that this potential mandate is coming, and we are scrambling to get something in place.   

Calouro agrees and is asking for a month to get something together.  Right now there is process – if they request a Zoom Meeting he sets it up.  
Selig did no want to make a decision where a new TA will be starting soon and thinks there is a chance for collaboration between Calouro and the new TA.  He does not want to speak on it before the new TA gets chance to give him/her new ideas.  

The Board decided to table this until the Board’s next meeting.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Kathy Evans - Reappointment to the Conservation Commission

Evans stated that she has lived in town for 22 years, has attend Town Meeting and been on the Conservation Commission for 20 years.  She feels she has the experience to continue the Commission.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Kathy Evans to the Conservation Commission.  
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Steven Littlefield – Reappointments - Memorial Day Committee & Veterans Agent Assist.
Littlefield has lived in town for 8 years, attends Town Meeting, has 22 years of service in the Army, and has been the Veterans Agent Assistant for 5 years.   
 

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Steven Littlefield to the Memorial Day Committee and as the Veterans Agent Assistant. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:05 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for the new Town Administrator. 
as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

And under MGL, c.30A, Sec. 21 (2) to discuss strategy with respect to and/or engage in contract negotiations with non-union personnel, Interim Town Administrator

as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

And discussion about staffing and security within the Police Department

as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes

	Alexander Meade
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig
	-
	Yes


DiSesa announced that the Board will not adjourn and will come back in public session. 
The Board reconvened in open session at 8:34 p.m. with Marty Golightly and Town Accountant, Sandy Nolan. 

Town Administrator’s Contract

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to instruct Town Counsel to finalize the Town Administrator’s contract as discussed and agreed upon for signatures from Marty Golightly and the Halifax Board of Selectmen with a start date of Monday, July 18, 2022.

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Meade and seconded by Selig the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:37 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm
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